

NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Virtual Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on Tuesday 4th January 2022.  The Clerk attended the virtual meeting from Bloomfield House.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
S Rees, G Meredydd, R Barnes, C Meredydd, D Norcross, 



D Rigby, E Rogers, C Walters, E Richards and County Cllrs V Dennis and E Morse.
Prior to tonight’s meeting Mrs Caroline Watkins introduced herself to the Town Council and expressed her wish to be co-opted onto the vacant seat on the Urban Ward.
150/22
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr Cash. Unfortunately Cllr Lloyd was unable to connect to the meeting.
151/22  DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Members declared an interest in associations that they are involved in, in respect of the Precept report.

152 /22 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3) 
The minutes of the Meeting held on the 7th December 2021 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Norcross, seconded by Cllr C Meredydd and agreed by the full Council.

153/22  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 4)

153.1
Report from County Cllr Morse:

a)
New Roundabout at Kiln Park Road.  With the works now completed on time and within budget, County Cllr Morse thanked the contractors, for their excellent work and for keeping traffic delays to a minimum throughout the construction period.  The roundabout has been largely well received by residents and motorists alike, but comments on social media include the difficulty that large lorries and buses will have in negotiating it and others questioning whether it was needed in the first place.

b)
Stoneyford Speed Reduction Scheme.  The Public Consultation on the proposals is due to end this week (5th January). 
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Signed …………………………

At the public meeting at Bloomfield on the 18th October a package of speed reduction measures was presented to the residents by engineers from the County Council’s Highways Department.  Following lengthy discussions on a number of key items within the proposals, the package met with the majority approval of the residents with the important addition of extending the existing northern 40 mph limit a further distance to just beyond Pant-y-Gorphwys Uchaf.  There being no significant new objections which would require further analysis by the engineers, County Cllr Morse has been assured that the implementation of the measures will be of a top priority by Highways and could be introduced within a matter of a few weeks.

c)
Gullies outside West Wales Business Park.  County Cllr Morse had reported the blocked gulley and thanked the Highways Department for unblocking them within a day or so.  However, it seems water is also collecting a little further along where a sinking of the road edge has occurred. Count Cllr Morse has reported this.

153.2
Report from County Cllr Dennis:

a)
Budget.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the County Council has received a budget settlement from the Welsh Government and that it is much more favourable this year.  Hopefully therefore, there will not be more cuts.  
154/22  REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 5)
a)
Precept requirement.  The Clerk had received a request for this figure from the County Council to reach them by 14th January 2022.
b)
Fire Assessment Review.  The Clerk informed Council that the Fire person who was contacted by Cllr Richards passed on the name of someone in County Hall who may be able to help carrying out a Fire Risk Assessment.  The Clerk read out the reply she had received previously from the Company that carried out last year’s Risk Assessment stating that if there has been no structural change or any change of use for the building, then the Clerk could carry out a Review.  The Clerk had done this and reported that the PAT testing was out of date in the Library to the County Council.  The fire extinguishers were within the correct date for servicing at both the Library and the Town Hall.  The Clerk was unable to locate any fire drills and will ask about these at the Library.  The Clerk has already asked the Manager for the business that is in the Town Hall.  The Clerk asked if Council wished her to get an external Fire Assessment done for this year and, 




IT WAS RESOLVED by the Council that this was not necessary.  This was agreed by all members.
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Signed ………………………………
c)
Narberth Juniors AFC.  The Clerk had been asked for permission from the Town Council for the juniors to play games on the Town Moor at weekends.  As the Town Moor is village green and does not belong to the Town Council, the Clerk was asked to inform the Football Club to direct their request to the County Council in the first instance. 

d) 
Public Toilets.  The Clerk had dealt with a telephone call from a lady complaining about people with disabilities having to pay to use the toilet.  The Clerk will pass this on to the County Council for their records. 
e)
SLCC membership.  The Clerk informed Council that the membership fee had gone up as the Clerk’s hours had increased.  Therefore, there is a shortfall of £15 owing for this year’s membership.
f)
Safe routes in the Community.   The Clerk confirmed that point 2 in the Communities bid mean that a footpath is going to be created along Station Road from the corner of Kiln Park Road up to where the pavement starts at the new Persimmon Estate opposite the old School.  Since there was confusion about the finances for this as members felt it was in place previously and the pavement had already been marked out, County Cllr Morse agreed to look into it further.
g)
Glasdon.  The Clerk had received the latest brochure.

h)
NHS.  The Clerk had received information regarding how the public access healthcare for children given the temporary changes that have been extended at Withybush Hospital. 

155/22
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
21/0860/PA   Redstone Mill, Redstone Road - Erection of building to provide extra production space -  NoObjection.
155.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
21/0757/PA    Old School, Moorfield Road - Modification of Conditions 2 and 18 of planning permission 20/0369/PA.
156/22
GAS BEACON:  (Agenda item 7)

Cllr C Meredydd is still looking into the option of getting the Beacon made locally and will try to get further quotes for the February meeting.  
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Signed ………………………
157/22
CHRISTMAS MARKET:  (Agenda item 8)
Cllr Rogers stated that unfortunately there are no more details to report on this item.  The Queen’s Hall will look into the possibility of putting up little huts on the lower Car Park for December.   


IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council will send a letter of support for the Christmas market idea. 
158/22
SCHOOL CAPACITY:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Walters asked for some clarity as to what the Education Authority’s future plans are in relation to the new CP school once it reaches capacity.  Will there be porta-cabins again or not?  Narberth is growing and the school is getting busier.  Following discussion, 



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Director of Education should be invited to a meeting to answer the Council’s concerns.  Cllr Walters was asked to put together the questions he required answers to in order that the Director had knowledge of what information is required prior to the meeting and County Cllr Morse will set up a meeting.  Councillors were asked to email Cllr Walters with their questions and to copy in the Mayor and the Clerk.  This is to be kept as an Agenda item.

159/22
CARDING MILL LANE:  (Agenda item 10)

The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a Solicitor at Pembrokeshire County Council regarding a Rights of Way claim over part of Carding Mill Lane.   Following discussion and information, 


IT WAS RESOLVED that the Mayor should answer this email on behalf of the Town Council.  
160/22
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 11)
a)
Town.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Town looked lovely over the festive season.
b)
Back Lane.  Complaints had been received regarding the amount of cigarette ends in Back Lane.  However, there were none visible on the day it was checked by Cllr C Meredydd. 
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c)
Warning Lines.  Cllr Walters stated that the white and yellow warning lines outside the Fire Station have still not been repainted and are barely visible.  The Clerk will report this again and ask the Fire Safety to make the same request.

d)
Fire Station.  Cllr Walters mentioned the rubble left following the installation of the path down the side of the Fire Station and Cllr Rees agreed to look into this.

e)
Dog Fouling.  Cllr Rigby stated that there is a lot of dog fouling in the High Street.

f)
Refuge Lorries.  Cllr Rigby highlighted the amount of rubbish left after the Lorry has done the collections on a Monday with debris falling out of receptacles and not being picked up and put into the lorry.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this.

161/22
CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk reported on a reply she had received from the Council’s Insurance Company which stated that if work is carried out at a graveyard where the owner is in dispute, the policy may not cover and advised that the Council speak with their legal counsel to establish where the legal liabilities lie for the graveyard and then contact them again so that they can confirm whether the policy covers both the Council members carrying out the works and the public using the graveyard.  The Clerk had passed this information on to the Working Party and was informed that this was on their plan of action.  Cllr Meredydd stated that the Party are not getting anywhere and that if an accident occurred they did not know who would be responsible.  A meeting with the working party is to be arranged for next week. 
162/22
ELECTION COSTS:  (Agenda item 13)

The Clerk reported on the reply she had received from County Cllr Dennis which stated that City, Town and Community Councils would only pay for costs over and above what the County Council would incur for an election. Therefore in May 2022, when there will be an election for the County and possibly for the Town Council on the same day, then the County Council would incur the main burden of paying for the hire of the hall and staff and only direct additional costs would be charged to the Town Council, e.g. ballot papers.  These costs will be laid out clearly. 

Councils will have 5 years in which to pay off any costs incurred so they would not 
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have to precept blindly for unknown costs. 
The County Council had been unable to work on the insurance scheme due to work pressure. 
163/22
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 14)

The Clerk brought the Council up to date with the motifs over the festive season and suggested that maybe this year the lights should go on at 4 p.m., as it was bleak at that time.  The Clerk asked for permission to pay the Contractor once the invoice was received rather than wait until the February meeting.  The Clerk was given permission to do so.  There will be an extra charge for a new timer and RCD that had to be purchased, roughly around £40.  Council agreed that this should be paid too.

164/22
COUNCIL PRINTER/MOBILE:  (Agenda item 15)

Cllr Walters stated that the Printer he suggested the Council had cost £301 plus VAT a few months ago.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to purchase this printer.

The Clerk had looked into a mobile telephone and the cheapest deal the Clerk found was on Tesco Mobile.  Cllr Walters had looked at this and suggested that the Council had an Iphone  XR on a 3 year Contract deal which was around £30 a month.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should get this Contract telephone.  All members were happy with both suggestions.
165/22
REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 16)
There was nothing to report.

166/22
REPORT FROM FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 17)

The Clerk had provided Councillors with a copy of the Report from the Finance Committee which following the budget figures recommended a Precept of £83,000.   As all members were happy with this, 





IT WAS RESOLVED to accept this figure and set the Precept for 2022/23 at £83,000.
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Signed ………………………
167/22
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 18)

167.1 
  Income received:

a)
Nat West Bank interest – December - 




        
 .
b)
Jelly Egg – December -

 




£   457.68
167.2  Payments due:

a)
Keith Cash (Land Registry) -





£     39.60
b)
HMRC - 








£1,084.46
c)
SLCC (membership shortfall) - 





£     15.00




IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal from Cllr Walters, which was seconded by Cllr C Meredydd and agreed by full Council, to make the above payments.
167.3
Budget Tracker:

The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the latest budget tracker working document.
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